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Stench likely from Lake Erie ‘upwelling’
By Kelly Petryszyn, morningjournal.com 

The mysterious odor that had people calling the Lorain Fire Department and kept firefighters running yesterday morning trying to track it down most likely came from Lake Erie.

It was probably an upwelling, a phenomenon where water from the bottom of the lake rises up to the top, releasing decomposition gases, according to Roger Knight, a Lake Erie fisheries administrator at the Ohio Department of Natural Resources Division of Wildlife. The odor was likely brought about by the storm Monday night. The stench stuck around early yesterday morning when the wind was about 1 mph and fog lingered throughout the city. By late morning the wind picked up and the odor dissipated.

“With the uptick of the wind to 10 mph, we’ve seen the calls stop at about 10:30 a.m.,” fire Lt. Ben Weber said. He added that the fire department was answering calls about odor and natural gas complaints since midnight yesterday. Knight said the fire department did not find gas leaks or toxins when they investigated the smell.

“When you have a real strong wind, it pushes the water north into Canada and then it’s pushed back toward the U.S.,” Knight said. North of Lorain is considered the dead zone of Lake Erie where decomposition of algae and dead fish is taking place. The decomposed materials can settle on the bottom and be brought up in an event like this, releasing an odor similar to what residents smelled yesterday.

“Upwelling releases decomposition gases that are underwater,” he said. He noted that sometimes it leads to fish kill because fish can’t find oxygenated water, but that it is not the case this time. The ODNR has seen upwelling a number of times before near Cleveland.

Knight said algae blooms do contribute to upwelling, since algae dies and sinks to the bottom of the lake, but it is not the main cause of this event.
